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CCC Helpers? 

 

 

                             Possibly YOU? 



 

 

 

 

  

Jan 1st 

2024 

9am 
New Year’s Day 

Garage Tour 

Info: Ron  

All Members 

Welcome 
 

Feb 1st 

2024 

7pm 

CCC Board Meeting 

Zoom meeting 

Meet your new 

Board members  

Info: Ron  

All Members 

Welcome 
 

Feb 

17th       

2024 

SCC Spring  

Judged Meet  

Laguna Hills, CA 

Info: Bev LeGate 

(408)981-1200 
Register online NOW 

March 

1st  - 2nd   

2024 

Northern Cal 

Chapter 

Judged Meet 

Los Gatos Lodge 

Info: Mike Ingham 

(510)420-0968 

Register online 

ncrs.org 

April 

11-13th 

2024 

SCC/NCRS  

REGIONAL MEET 

Las Vegas 
Gold Coast Casino 

Register online 

ncrs.org 
Info Bev LeGate 

(408)981-1200 

May 3rd 

2024 

7pm 

CCC Board Meeting 

Zoom meeting 

Meet your new 

Board members  

Info: Ron  

All Members 

Welcome! 

 

May  

2024 

Date 

TBD 

CCC Judged Meet 

Village of Arroyo 

Grande  

Subject to Change 

Info:  

Larry Guevara 

(970)964-8997 
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Behold the 
Chair-MAN 



Hello fellow CCC NCRS Members, 
We had a very nice Membership meeting Oct 12th at 7PM Via Zoom.  There was 

a lot to discuss.  If you did not make the meeting, some things were brought to 

attention that will, and have changed the order of events for CCNCRS.  
First of all, Steve Shrefler brought to our attention he will no longer be able to be 

our Judging Chairman.  Second, I disclosed I will no longer be able to be Chairman 

for CCCNCRS because of my continued work.  I will not be able to break free from 

this at least two more years.  During our Membership meeting, Jim Collins stepped 

up, and has agreed to take my position.  A Big thanks for that to Jim.  Just today 

I learned that member Larry Guevara has volunteered for Judging Chairman.  A 

great big thanks to Larry.  This is one of the most intricate and detailed positions.  

Also, another big thank you to Bruce Fosdike as he has again offered to help Larry 

with his experience and knowledge.  I am sure of a successful transition. 

I want to thank all of our members for allowing me to help with this wonderful 

organization.  Of course, I appreciate the help of Ron and Beth Bartow, and help 

from our Regional Rep Mike Ingham, who was always there for me with answers 

to questions of how to 

navigate the NCRS 

websites, how to fulfill 

the Tax requirements.  

Thank you all for 

having patience while I 

fumbled through my 

role as CCC Chairman. 

God Bless, 

Chris Bowser 
CCC/NCRS Chairman 

Read Lines

Chris Bowser
CCC Chairman

Chairman Chris Bowser 
boards his helicopter 
after leaving the office 
as CCC’s Chairman. 
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Chairman- Jim Collins
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Judging Chairman - Larry Guevara
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Commemorative Issue 
As noted on the front cover, this issue 
of our chapter’s newsletter Shiftin’ 
Gears, will be the last issue using ink 
printed on paper, mailed out in an 
envelope, with postage, delivered by 
a mail truck. 
Yes, the chapter is embracing the 
frightening new world of technology 
in which we live.  Complete with wild 
ideas like email, computers, indoor 
plumbing.  When our chapter first 
started, we relied on using the 
electronic version to save our meager 
funds in our fledgling years.  Back 
then, all the established chapters 
were printing and mailing their black 
and white Xeroxed and stapled 
newsletters.  As we close out this 
year, 2023, we remain one of the very 
few chapters to send out a color 
printed paper newsletter.   
Our incoming CCC Board has decided 
that the money spent printing and 
mailing four newsletters to every 
member (approximately $1600 a year) 
could be money better spent on a 
variety of other chapter items.   
Some folks will never like the idea of 
this change.  The common refrain, 
“My Corvette doesn’t have a 
computer,” must admittedly be 
acknowledged with the fact that no 
Corvette has ever had a mailbox. 
Please assure that NCRS National has 
your CORRECT & CURRENT email 
address!  We want every one of our 
members to be included in all 
communications, especially all your 
upcoming electronic newsletters of 
2024 and beyond.                        
                                                           -Editor 



Southern California and Central California NCRS Chapters came together again for another 
extraordinary meet. We had 24 rooms 
taken at the Hilton Garden Inn in El 
Segundo/LAX and the Sales & Catering 
were wonderful to work with.  Fifty-one 
members in total, nine Flight cars, and 
four Sportsman participants.  Thirty-
two judges total in attendance, of which 
twenty-five judges were Master Judge or 
above. That’s outstanding for a Chapter 
Meet and we thank you all!   
On Friday, to begin our meet, we had 21 
members joining us at California Pizza 
Kitchen at Noon.  At 1:30 we drove to the Zimmerman Automobile Driving Museum for a guided tour 

of their collection of unique cars.  Our tour guide Paul 
had a story for each and every car, and who owned 
them.  So much history is there at the museum.  We 
even got to go into their “special showroom”.   

Back at the judging field, 
registration opened this time 
at 4pm.  The Operations 
checks began immediately 
and all of our Owners were 
there and ready.  In about one 

hour, all the operations 
were done and we 
proceeded to the “Road 
to Judging” school 
conducted by Central 
Cal’s Judging Chairman, 
Steve Shrefler.  Thanks 
Steve, for handling this 
very important part of 
our meet.  Your time and 
effort is always sincerely 
appreciated!   

CCC & SCC Joint Fall Judged Meet 
Beverly LeGate #10983 
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In the evening we had reservations for thirty-eight members having dinner together.  We all proceeded 
to Rock & Brew to unwind.  It was a full day of events and I am amazed how our members roll with 
everything and anything thrown at them.  You are all the REAL DEAL!   

Our VERY special guests need to take a 
bow.  Pete Bergman, National 2005-2007 
Team Leader Elect, and Gary Craig, 
National 1970-1972 Team Leader Elect.  
Both attended.  You were both so 
supportive and we appreciate your driving 
to our meet from Arizona, and then you 
drove home Saturday night!  Outstanding 
support of our event and thank you seems 
too little to say.  We truly could not have 
done the meet without your knowledge 
and support for the new C6 2005 thru 
2007 now being judged by NCRS. 

Dave Perry, every time I need your help, you 
come out and support our Chapter. It’s always 
good to have the knowledge and support from 
someone who donated so much of his time 
writing NCRS C4 manuals. Thank you for 
helping and being a Team Leader for our meet.  

Special thanks to these folks.  
Bob Grauer, Wayne Yurtin of 
Northern Cal, Paul Morel 
Arizona, Bruce Fosdike Central 
Cal (THANKS BRUCE FOR 
HANDLING OUR OWNERS & 
JUDGES MEETINGS), and 
Marvin Burock all the way 
from New Jersey – THANK 
YOU ALL FOR FLYING IN!  

YOU ARE THE CREAM OF THE CROP!  
Garry and Karen Mion Arizona Chapter 
Chair, thank you for driving to our meet.  
Barbara Vignone, Beth Bartow and Pat 
Louer thanks for arriving early on Friday 
and handling registration. Pat Louer, Beth 
Bartow, Carol Troyer and Barbara Vignone, 
thank you for handling Tabulation. Beth 
Bartow thank you for the Coffee and Donuts.   

Barbara, Pat, and Beth handled Registration 

Deep in the bowels of the Tabulation chamber 
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OWNERS YOU ARE THE BEST! Thank you 
for bringing your cars and being a huge part 
of our event. JUDGES – you have a place in 
my heart.  I’M A GIRL!!!  I can say it!  You are 
my people! 
Mark your calendars for the April 11-13 for 
the Southern California Regional in Las 
Vegas.  Arizona Chapter will follow with their 
own Regional in 2025 prior to the NCRS 
National in Las Vegas in 2025.  

Flight and Sportsman Awards  
 

Mark McIntyre 1960 Top Flight  

David Gordon 1962 2nd Flight  

Gerard Obed 1964 Top Flight  

Jay Swartz 1966 Thank You!  

Calvin King 1967 2nd Flight  

Darold Shirwo 1991 Top Flight  

John Pawoll 2005 Top Flight  

Ed Hoffman 2007 Top Flight  

Jerry Olea 1965 Sportsman  

Patty Kemple 1992 Sportsman  

Dana Richard 2003 Sportsman  

Larry Guevara 2016 Sportsman

Beverly LeGate 
wrangling the owners 

together for their Awards 

Bev’s Cupcake Award 

Beth achieves 200 Tab 

points at this meet! 

YO!  Listen up 
ya mooks! 
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SCC Las Vegas Regional Sponsorships 

The Southern California Chapter of NCRS is hosting a Regional Meet in April 2024 in 
Las Vegas.  We ask for YOUR Sponsorship to make this a success.  We are creating a 
Las Vegas Regional Program booklet.   

To print your Business Card in the Program costs $25.  Don’t have a business card?  Ed 
Vignone will create one for you!   

Half page ads cost $50, and full-page ads are $100.   

If you wish to support Judges and Tabulator Meals: $300.  A Major Sponsor: $1,000.  

Any contributions for the Goodie Bags will be gratefully accepted. 

Send checks, made out to SCC/NCRS to: 
 
Verity Hobbs,  
PO Box 2316,  
Newport Beach, CA. 92659  
Phone: 949.378.3419  
 

NCRS 50th Anniversary 
2024 marks the 50th anniversary of the NCRS and a special celebration is 
being planned for the annual Convention, next year being held in 
Hampton Roads, Virginia. There will be a very special car display and other 
surprises planned.  
Plan on attending and make your reservation early at the Embassy Suites Hotel attached to 
the Convention Center.  Registration opens on February 1st, 2024.  
 

NEWS FLASH!   National Judging Retreat 
 

One of the most popular events the NCRS holds is the 

National Judging Retreat. Dave Brigham and the judging 

office have put together another great program to be 

held at the Hilton DFW Lakes Executive Conference Center 

in Grapevine, Texas, on March 14 to 17, 2024. Just 3.6 

miles from the Dallas/Fort Worth Airport (DFW). 

  

This is a great learning experience and attendees may 

receive Twenty judging points for the two-day 

sessions.                              

  

There are still openings for the second session and the registration and 

information is available on the website.  You only have two weeks to act! 

   

Registration is only open until December 15, 2023 

Business Cards contact:  
 
Ed Vignone 
5 Via Pasa, San Clemente, CA 92673 
vignone@ieee.org  
Phone:(949)292-3397 
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September 22nd and 23rd was the 
Northern California Chapter’s Fall 
Meet in Sonora.   SCC member Joe 
LeMay conducted a PowerPoint 
Judging School in the breakfast 
room of the host Hotel. CCC 
members   Ron and Beth Bartow, 
Jim and Stephanie Roth, as well as 
Dana Richard and John LeGate all 
helped in various capacities.  With 
two Corvettes up for Flight Judging, 
just one Judging Team was 
necessary to judge both cars.   
 
You could tell the time of the day by 
the “Tabulation Sundial”.  The 

tabulators kept on the move seeking shade, as the Sun 
marched across the vivid blue skies.  This was a low 
stress, enjoyable meet in a quaint mountain town.  

  
Two Corvettes were up for Flight Judging.  One, a 
1967 coupe owned by Don Tofft.  By the end of the 
day, he had achieved a Second Flight ribbon.  The 
other Corvette appeared to be an extremely original 
1971 LT1 owned by Chip Strnad.  One item that 
caught my eye as a judge was the one year only T3 

headlights.  These have a completely 
different design for the T3 logo.  See 
the photos (right).  Unsurprisingly, 
this car achieved a Top Flight ribbon.  
He may well have a potential bowtie 
candidate.  This would require the 
owner to campaign the car beyond a 
local chapter level meet.   
If you have a chance to join either of 
our other California chapters, or any 
nationwide, I would encourage you 

to do so.  There are 
always great cars, 
and you can open 
yourself up to the 
sights and history 
of new areas and 
new friends.  

11 



 
12 



 

13 



 
14 



15 



I was in need of a new 1984 headlight switch. The aftermarket people promised that PN ES-401 was 
the correct part, but it was not. The part number of the switch installed on 1984 VIN 42723 was 
1995257, and GM also used 1995264 for some 1984 Corvette production.  

 

The GM switches were similar, but there was a difference, and there was an additional difference in the 
aftermarket ES-401.  I had to buy a GM 1995264 switch to discover the difference.  The original 
headlight dimmer resistor had a value of 12 ohms.  The alternate GM switch (1995264) had a different 
dimmer resistor.  The resistor in ES-401 had a value of 3 ohms.  I tested all three on the center display 
of my car with these results:    
 

• With 1995257, the center display backlight goes from full bright to off by rotating the switch.  

• With 1995264, the center display is backlit from full bright to partial bright.  

• With ES-401, the center display backlight is either full bright or off; there is no dimming. 

 
The digital electronic dash for 1984 was a new technology.  The cluster display was self-dimming.  The 
owner’s handbook states: “The illumination intensity of the instrument panel displays is automatically 
controlled by a photo cell located in the left corner of the instrument cluster.  This photo cell senses 
outside light and prevents the cluster from being dimmed even with the lights on and the light switch 
turned down”.  It also warns the driver to turn on the headlights by sharply dimming the cluster as 
daylight fades.  With the headlights on, it also controls the brightness in combination with the manual 
setting of the light switch.  “It probably will not be necessary to dim or brighten the instrument cluster 
as you pass from dusk or city lighting to dawn or country roads.”  

 

The handbook does not address the dimming of the center 
information display which is controlled by the headlight 
dimmer.  
 
The good news is that if you have an original 1995257 switch, 
you can transfer the dimmer resistor from 1995257 to any 
replacement switch and retain the full dimming function of the 
digital display. I found that I could reuse the original headlight 
switch housing with the correct assembly date of 4194 and the 
dimmer resistor with the 12-ohm value. The rest of the switch 
components from 1995264 fit in the original housing.  
 
With the 3-ohm resistor in ES-401, the radio and clock display 
could not be dimmed. It was either on or off. This dimming function is tested in Operations and NCRS  
 

1984 Corvette Headlight Switch 

 
By Wendel Hans NCRS #13085 

16 



Performance Verification tests.  In order to pass, I recreated an original switch by changing the dimmer 
resistor.  
 

The complete part number for the original headlight switch is 1995257.  

The Julian assembly date (4194) of July 12, 1984, is several days after the build date of the car, which 
was delivered to the first owner July 26, 1984.  

Was something wrong with the original switch that it was replaced before the Corvette was sold?   
 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

Sometimes your editor likes to find an historic Corvette photo and see if it can be sharpened and colorized.  It 

doesn’t always work, but when it does, it seems to breathe new life and realism into those old faded memories.  

Below,  a photo of the LeMans race, circa 1960 in its original condition, and then sharpened and colorized. 
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A 
 

 B 
 

  C 

1984 headlight switch components 

 

Resistor A is my original 1995257 with the correct 12 ohms.  This resistor with the original headlight switch is 
the only part that allows proper dimming of the 1984 center information display.  B is from GM 1195264 and 
C is from ES-401 and is only 2.3 ohms.  Note the additional windings of the resistor on A. 
 

 

The headlamp switch, viewed through windshield, 
with the dash pad removed allowing access for the 

headlight switch removal. 
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Remember, that membership in our chapter includes free ads for buying 

and selling Corvettes and related items.  Just send you items for sale or 

wanted to ncrsccc@aol.com Your ad will appear in the next newsletter 

that goes out to fellow Corvette lovers. 

For Sale & Advertisers

Dead or Alive 

Removeable Top for my 1991 Corvette 
Coupe. 

Not interested in a glass version 

Darold M. “Dead Eye” Shirwo, 
DShirwo@aol.com, 
(310)278-2000 

One original 1967 LH (driver’s) door latch. GM # 9709407. 

Rebuilt and in excellent working order.  This one year only 

part is nearly impossible to find.  $300 firm.  If you’ve 

looked or priced these, you know this is an excellent deal. 

Ron Bartow 805-481-3343       Will ship free. 

1957 Corvette (late build date), Polo White, silver 
coves, red interior. Two tops. Soft top never redone – 
frame is excellent. Original 270 HP engine – Correct 
2x4 Carter WCFB’s, Solid lifters, Duntov 097 cam.  
Received Top Flight award October 15, 2016. 
Options Heater, radio, courtesy lights, and 
emergency brake alarm. Comes with all the manuals, 
judging materials and a car cover. 
 
Jerry Louer, Corona, California.  
951-310-6069 pnjlouer@sncglobal.net 

mailto:ncrsccc@aol.com
mailto:DShirwo@aol.com


 

 

 
 

 

 

 
 

 

 
 
 

 

 

 

 
               
               
               
               
               
               
               
               
               
               
               
          Chris Bowser, Ed Vignone, Wendel Hans, Beverly 

LeGate, Mike Ingham, & Beth Bartow 

Shiftin’ Gears is the newsletter of the Central California Chapter of NCRS. It is 

published quarterly.  All current members receive a copy with their membership.  All articles 

are property of CCC/NCRS unless otherwise stated. 

Advertising in Shiftin’ Gears is always available. 
 

 


